
 

April 9, 2025 
 
Dr. Jonathan Farnham 
Philadelphia Historical Commission 
1515 Arch Street, 13th Floor 
Philadelphia, PA 19102 
 

Re:  7716 Navajo Street Nomination for Historic Designation – Supplement 
 
Dear Dr. Farnham: 
 
This letter provides supplemental information concerning the above-referenced nomination in response 
to concerns raised by the property owner.  Per the Historical Commission staff’s summary of the 
nomination, we understand that the owner “asserts that the nomination is incorrect regarding 
architectural style” and that the building “is a California Bungalow Arts and Crafts style building but 
was later altered with the addition of Doric and Corinthian columns and other features that might be 
considered indicative of the Italian Villa style.” 
 
We have been in touch with the property owner and have asked him for documentation of these 
assertions so that we may incorporate them into our nomination, but we have not received any 
documentation.  In any case, because we take these assertions seriously, we have performed additional 
investigatory research, including by retrieving copies of the original 1910 building permit for the 
property and the 1914 building permit for alterations to the property (see attached as Exhibit A). 
 
The 1910 building permit does not include significant information regarding the building’s design, but 
provides that the building would be constructed of “stone and brick” with a “peak” and “tile” roof, and 
wood cornices.  The 1914 building permit refers to the addition discussed in the nomination, and, 
significantly, also refers to the installation of a “new portico.”  The architect for both permits is listed 
as Herbert C. Wise; the nomination includes a letter from a later owner of the property that asserts that 
the original property owner “sent [the] architect to Italy to copy an Italian villa.”  Based on the 1947 
photograph included in the nomination, it seems clear that there were no material alterations to the 
property between 1947 and the present day, and we have not reviewed any materials documenting any 
alterations to the property between 1914 and 1947.   
 
Given this evidence, we conclude that the building’s current style – which the owner agrees could be 
considered indicative of the Italian Villa style – is the same style produced by the original architect of 
the building, at least as early as 1914.  We speculate that the impetus for the 1914 addition and the 
inclusion of the new Italian Villa portico was the owners’ growing family, and, perhaps, their 
somewhat delayed ability to afford updates to the exterior of the building that matched their Italian 
Villa aspirations.  Thus, any material alterations to the property are likely over 110 years old and were 
designed by the original architect, so we believe that the nomination sufficiently satisfies criterion for 
historic designation (d), as an example of the “Italian Villa” – or perhaps “Italian Eclecticism” – style. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
David Gest 
Executive Director, Chestnut Hill Conservancy



 

Exhibit A – Building Permits 
 

1910 Permit (Source: City of Philadelphia Archives) 
 

 



 

 
 



 

 

 
 



 

1914 Permit (Source: City of Philadelphia Archives) 
 

 


